ARTICLE

Writing Malaysia and the Moro Identity: An Analysis of the Moro National Liberation Front's Foreign Policy

KRIZZA JANICA MAHINAY

Sakarya University, Turkey
ORCID No: 0000-0001-6183-9342

ABSTRACT Malaysia began supporting the MNLF when the group emerged in the 1970s. In recent years, however, the relationship between Malaysia and the MNLF has changed, especially when the MNLF repeatedly expressed negative comments about the Malaysian government. This study aims to explain the shift in the MNLF discourse on Malaysia and the ramifications of this new discourse within the Philippine state. To achieve these aims, this study approaches the issue through the lens of power relations and foreign policy. Moreover, this research employs the analysis of the MNLF's writings and speeches. Lastly, it argues that the discourse of the MNLF on Malaysia is related to its struggle for legitimacy within the Philippines.

Keywords: Malaysia, Moro National Liberation Front, Dissident Groups, Philippines

Insight Turkey 2020 Vol. 22 / No. 1 / pp. 189-210

Recieved Date: 08/28/2018 • Accepted Date: 04/04/2019 • DOI: 10.25253/99.2018EV.08

Introduction

he Moro National Liberation Front (MNLF), under the leadership of Nur Misuari, started the contemporary Moro rebellion in the 1970s. In its fight against the Philippine state, the group's early supporter was an external actor, namely, Malaysia. As the Philippine sources reported, Malaysia supplied the Moro fighters with weapons and ammunition to fight the Philippine army.¹ There was also evidence that Moro fighters were trained by the Malaysians in Pulau Pangkor and Sabah.² In addition, Malaysia became the initial conduit for internationalizing the plight of the Moro people and the struggle of the MNLF. In 1972, Tunku Abdul Rahman, then Malaysian Prime Minister and Secretary-General of the Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC), raised the Moro case to the OIC members and convinced them to support it.³ Likewise, Tun Abdul Razak bin Hussein, another Prime Minister of Malaysia, called for the same appeal during the Islamic Summit Conference in Pakistan in 1974. He stated, "We seek to give our Muslim brothers a rightful place in a peaceful world."⁴ In the same way, the Moros saw the Malaysians as their natural allies, a perception based on their common ethnic ties.⁵ Their shared religion served as another factor in establishing close relations.⁶ Accordingly, their bond served the MNLF in their battle against the Philippine state since it provided international support and legitimacy to the group.

However, the relations between Malaysia and the MNLF started changing in 2001. The MNLF began describing Malaysia as an accomplice of the Philippine state in colonizing and oppressing the Moro people. Particularly, Misuari accused Malaysia of illegally occupying Sabah, which he now claimed to be part of the Moro homeland.⁷ Moreover, he condemned Malaysia for participating in the conception of a peace agreement between the Philippine government and the Moro Islamic Liberation Front (MILF), the MNLF's main rival group. According to Misuari, the agreement formulated by the Philippine and Malaysian governments aimed at creating instability among the Moro people.⁸ Considering this situation, how can this shift in the MNLF's new discourse on Malaysia within the Philippines?

There are several explanations for the change in the MNLF's discourse. One of them is revenge and according to this explanation, the MNLF retaliated against Malaysia for capturing its leader, Nur Misuari, in 2001. During this incident, the Philippine government accused Misuari of inciting another rebellion and ordered his arrest.⁹ For this reason, Misuari was said to have fled to Malaysia in the hope of obtaining political asylum or safe passage to the Middle East.¹⁰ Nevertheless, Misuari was arrested by the Malaysian police upon his arrival. He was detained for more than a month and was later deported to the Philippines where he was imprisoned for several years.¹¹ This incident

led Misuari to form a grudge against Malaysia.¹² Another explanation states that the MNLF's discourse on Malaysia demonstrates their opposition on Kuala Lumpur's support of the MILF.¹³ Analysts posit that Malaysia's assistance to the MILF pushed the MNLF aside from the peace negotiations. For this reason, the MNLF is trying to discredit Malaysia to prevent the fulfillment of the peace negotiations between the MILF and the Philippine government.

Either of these explanations could be possible reasons for the change in the MNLF's discourse on Malaysia. Nevertheless, there are gaps in these answers. For instance, the first explanation does not consider the criticisms made by the MNLF against the former leaders of Malaysia. Specifically, the MNLF is claim-

By constituting the Malaysians as the Muslim 'brothers and sisters' of the Moro people, the MNLF was able to construct Moro identity as part of the larger Islamic world

ing that Kuala Lumpur had been conniving with Manila against the Moro people since the 1970s. Considering the MNLF's relation with Malaysia in the early years of its struggle, this accusation is unreasonable and implausible. In light of this new claim, the 'revenge explanation' is not enough to explain the shift in the MNLF's discourse. On the other hand, the second explanation fails to consider the transformation of the relation between the MNLF and the MILF. That is, the MNLF did not disapprove of the peace negotiation between the MILF and the Philippine government before 2001. In fact, the MNLF interceded for both parties, which led to the temporary cessation of hostilities between the MILF fighters and the Philippine army. Misuari even hoped for the success of the peace talks between the MILF and the Philippine state, which were assisted by the Malaysian government.¹⁴ Hence, the two explanations do not provide a complete understanding of the MNLF's new discourse on Malaysia.

These gaps, however, can be addressed by considering the issue through an examination of power dynamics. This approach posits that different actors including dissident groups are continually challenging each other's policy and identity, which is also called the battle of discourse.¹⁵ This means that actors are in a constant struggle to affix meaning about themselves as the center or the 'self.¹⁶ By successfully creating a center which others can recognize or identify with,¹⁷ the actors are able to establish their hegemonic position, which also means the maintenance of their existence. Particularly, for dissident groups, engaging in a battle of discourse means the production or legitimization of their power, which also entails countering the existing hegemonic power.¹⁸ In subverting the current hegemon, the dissident group must construct it as the 'other'. This means that the dissident group produces itself as the inside, rational and civilized, while it constructs the 'other' as irrational and anarchic.¹⁹ Although the 'other' affirms the existence of the 'self,' it also threatens



Philippines **President Rodrigo** Duterte (C) with **MILF** Chairman Murad Ebrahim (L) during the presentation ceremony of the signed document on the Organic Law for Bangsamoro Autonomous Region of Muslim Mindando, Manila, August 6, 2018. ALJIBE / AFP / Getty Images

the 'self'²⁰ Thus, this provides the justification for the 'self' to continually rebuke the 'other' to secure and maintain its existence.²¹ This preservation of the 'self' and the rejection of the 'other' are made more legitimate and compelling through the practice of foreign policy. By engaging in foreign policy, the dissident group performs the second exclusion.²² In other words, the dissident group uses an external actor like a foreign state as its reference point in subverting the main state which tries to suppress its existence. By using an external actor, the dissident group exposes the policies of the main enemy state as mere fabrication and subsequently depicts it as an illegitimate representative of the group's people. Through this, the dissident group creates a closed community and emphasizes the boundary of its constructed community as separate from that of the enemy state. This corresponds to the construction of the boundary between the 'inside/self' and the 'outside/other.²³ The creation of this boundary strengthens the dissident group's position and power over their constituents.²⁴

This paper posits that the shift in the discourse of the MNLF on Malaysia reflects the battle of position in the Philippines. Originally, the MNLF was the only Moro representative recognized by the OIC and the Philippine state.²⁵ The OIC's acknowledgment of the MNLF legitimized its position as the principal source of the Moro people's identity and the justification of their cause. However, the MNLF was gradually displaced by the MILF through the instigation of the Philippine government starting from 2001. Within this process, the From being the recognized source of Moro identity and vanguard of the Moro cause, the MNLF was now treated by the Philippine government as "spoiler" of peace, especially with regards to the MILF-Philippine negotiation

MILF became the known representative of the Moro people, while the MNLF was excluded from the peace negotiations. This transformation in the power relations between the MNLF, MILF, and the Philippine government incited the MNLF to produce counter-narratives to maintain its power and existence. Accordingly, the MNLF used Malaysia as its reference point to regain its role as the central actor in the Moro's struggle against the Philippines. Therefore, this paper argues that the MNLF depicted Malaysia as un-Islamic, a colonizer, and a conspirator in order to delegitimize the MILF and to prevent the MILF-Philippine agreement from being fulfilled.

Within its depictions, the MNLF portrayed the MILF as a pawn of both the Malaysian and the Philippine state. As a puppet of the two governments, the MILF was constructed as an illegitimate representative of the Moro people which, as such, must not be supported by the Moros. Meanwhile, the MILF-Philippine peace negotiations, which were facilitated by Malaysia, are described as a mere pretense to hide the parties' real goals. That is, the two governments would offer a peace agreement as a means to keep the Moros under their control and obstruct them from regaining Sabah. By relating to Malaysia in this way, the MNLF can reassert itself as the legitimate representative of the Moro people and renew its struggle against the Philippine state.

The following parts of this paper explore how the MNLF used Malaysia as its reference point in re-legitimizing itself as the authentic Moro representative. This includes retracing the early relationship between MNLF and Malaysia, demonstrating the changes in the power dynamics within the Philippines starting from 2001, and finally explaining how the new MNLF's depictions of Malaysia discredits the MILF and the Philippine government.

MNLF-Malaysia's Early Relationship

The MNLF leaders and members established their first connection with the Malaysian government shortly after news erupted about the murder of young Muslim men in Corregidor Island. The incident was called the Jabidah MasThe MNLF disseminated a discourse on how Malaysia colonized the Moro land. In its new discourse, Sabah and Sarawak are Moro territories which were usurped by the Malaysian government sacre. According to Jibin Arula, who was allegedly the only survivor of the massacre, he and his colleagues were trained by the Philippine army for a secret mission called Operation Merdeka. The mission involved the infiltration of Sabah to reclaim the land for the Philippines. However, the men mutinied against their army superiors and were later killed.²⁶ This news caused great consternation among Ma-

laysian officials because it reopened the serious diplomatic issue between the Philippines and Malaysia, which is about Sabah. Sabah, now in Malaysia, was historically part of the Sulu Sultanate. After the death of the Sultan of Sulu in 1936, the Philippine Commonwealth government under President Manuel Quezon abolished the Sultanate, which signified that the sovereign power rests upon the Philippine state. However, the Philippine government assured the people of Sulu that the heirs of the Sultan would remain to be their religious head. When World War II erupted in Asia, the British military took the land and declared it part of the British crown colony until the formation of Malaysia in 1963.²⁷ Following a plebiscite, Sabah was incorporated into the Federation of Malaysia. This was protested by the Philippine government, which claimed that Sabah was rightfully part of Philippine territory.²⁸ Nevertheless, the Malaysian government repeatedly rejected this claim and, consequently, the two states were entangled in a diplomatic conflict for years.

With the disclosure of the covert operation and massacre, Malaysian officials were compelled to assist the Moros against the Philippines.²⁹ Accordingly, the Malaysian government presented the Moro issue to the members of the OIC, made it part of the organization's agenda, and suggested the investigation of the issue.³⁰ In addition, Tunku Abdul Rahman submitted a report, which exposed the Philippine government's oppression and expulsion of the Moros from their own lands during the 1973 Islamic Conference of Foreign Ministers (ICFM) in Benghazi.³¹ Furthermore, in 1977, Malaysia sponsored the MNLF's admittance to the OIC as a non-state actor with permanent observer status. With Malaysia's support, the MNLF was elevated into becoming the primary representative of the Moro people and was given an opportunity to form connections with other Muslim nations.³²

This support for the Moros was presented by the Malaysians as a common humanitarian concern for people who share the same ethnic and religious ties with them. As stated by one Malaysian foreign minister, the Malaysians considered the Moros as one of them and this perception had been Malaysia's main motivation for securing the welfare of the Muslim people in Mindanao.³³ Likewise, the Moros understood the Malaysians as their ethnic and religious kin.³⁴ This was demonstrated in their conception of the reason behind the Jabidah Massacre. The Moros insisted that the event happened because the Muslim army trainees refused to do their mission of infiltrating Sabah, as it violates the Islamic principles of killing their fellow Muslims, especially their own relatives.³⁵ As Misuari clearly expressed, "If the invasion project succeeded... it would have made our people suspect before the eyes of their Muslim brothers in the world and caused their tragic isolation from the Islamic world."³⁶

By constituting the Malaysians as the Muslim 'brothers and sisters' of the Moro people, the MNLF was able to construct Moro identity as part of the larger Islamic world. Through this, the MNLF was able to gain recognition from other Muslim nations and, with their acknowledgment, the MNLF was able to legitimize its construction of the Moros as a distinct nation from the Filipinos. That is, by using Malaysia as its reference point, the MNLF constituted the Moros primarily as Muslims, whom they differentiated from the Filipino-Christians. Since the Moros do not belong to the Christian identity, they can now reject the Philippines as their state and fight for the establishment of their own state. Accordingly, this made the MNLF the recognized central authority of the Moros and the leading figure in the struggle for the Moro cause.

Changes in Power Relations

However, the rise of the MILF challenged the legitimacy of the MNLF. The MILF members broke away from the MNLF in 1977 and underlined the importance of Islam in their struggle.³⁷ The MILF, which at that time was not perceived as a legitimate Moro representative, demanded for independence rather than autonomy. For this reason, it continued the rebellion against the Philippine state even after the MNLF had reached an agreement with the government in 1996. This MNLF-Philippine agreement enacted the Autonomous Region in Muslim Mindanao (ARMM), which permitted the Moros to have their own autonomous government. The MNLF was given the authority to lead and manage this autonomous region. However, in 2001 the Philippine government under the administration of President Gloria Macapagal Arroyo declared a ceasefire to end the fighting between the Philippine army and the MILF and persuaded the MILF to restart negotiations with the Philippine state.³⁸ Accordingly, Manila requested Kuala Lumpur to facilitate the peace negotiations.³⁹ The MILF, meanwhile, accepted the truce and later signed the ceasefire agreement with the Philippine officials in Malaysia to start the formal negotiation process.⁴⁰

In launching this peace process, President Arroyo signed a bill which enacted the expansion of the ARMM. This entailed the conduct of a plebiscite to iden-

The MNLF compared Malaysia to the Philippine state. Whereas the Philippines exploit the agricultural, mineral, and aquatic riches of Mindanao, Sulu, and Palawan, Malaysia is exploiting Sabah tify which territories wanted to remain or be included in ARMM. Moreover, this called for an election of new ARMM government officials.⁴¹ This move, however, was opposed by Misuari. According to him, the plebiscite violated the MNLF-Philippine peace agreement and the OIC resolution and therefore must be suspended.⁴² Nonetheless, the Philippine government did

not heed Misuari's statements. Through the support of breakaway members of the MNLF, which was referred to collectively as the Moro National Liberation Front-Executive Committee (MNLF-EC), the government proceeded with its planned plebiscite. Subsequently, the government installed some of the MNLF-EC members as key officials of ARMM⁴³ and other government institutions.⁴⁴

The undermining of its power compelled the MNLF, under the command of Misuari, to stage an uprising in protest.⁴⁵ This led the government to place Misuari under "preventive suspension," which meant that he could not exercise his authority as governor of ARMM.⁴⁶ The authority of the MNLF was also discredited by the Malaysians when they refused to aid Misuari against the Philippine government. Prime Minister Mahathir Mohamad stated that Kuala Lumpur could no longer assist Misuari and the MNLF because of their mismanagement of ARMM.⁴⁷

The MNLF's position was further weakened in the following years. It was once again sidelined in the peace negotiation led by President Benigno Aquino III, who once again asked Malaysia to be the third-party negotiator.⁴⁸ This time, the goal of the Philippine government and the MILF was to replace ARMM, which they considered a 'failed experiment,' with another autonomous political entity.⁴⁹ The MILF stated that they wanted to achieve an agreement better than the MNLF had before, an agreement which would really address the issue of the Moro people.⁵⁰ After a few years of discussion, the MILF and the Philippine government signed the Framework Agreement on the Bangsamoro (FAB), which was witnessed by the Malaysian authorities. This agreement, however, received condemnation from the MNLF. Misuari claimed that the agreement downgraded the gains of the Moro people through the MNLF-Philippine peace treaty.⁵¹ Misuari also criticized the Philippine government and the MILF, stating that "the government does not want peace in Mindanao at all because they would rather deal with the traitorous groups like the MILF."52 Despite criticism from the MNLF, the Philippine government drafted the Bangsamoro Basic Law (BBL); when ratified this would execute the establishment of the Bangsamoro political entity and provide the primary structure of its government.⁵³ The MNLF viewed this as an act of the government showing its favor for the MILF.⁵⁴

New Representation of Malaysia in the MNLF's Discourse

The recognition of MILF as the main negotiating Moro party by the Philippine and Malaysian governments displaced the MNLF from its position. From being the recognized source of Moro identity and vanguard of the Moro cause, the MNLF was now treated by the Philippine government as "spoiler" of peace, especially with regards to the MILF-Philippine negotiation.⁵⁵ For this reason, the MNLF tried to re-establish its identity as the legitimate representative of the Moro people and delegitimize the MILF and the Philippine state. This de-legitimization was made by depicting Malaysia as un-Islamic, a colonizer, and a co-conspirator. Through this, the MNLF enacted a second-layer of exclusion, which made the de-legitimization of the MILF and the Philippine government more natural and necessary.

Malaysia as a Colonizer of the Bangsamoro Land

After the expulsion of Nur Misuari from power and the exclusion of the MNLF from the MILF-Philippine peace negotiation, the MNLF started portraying Malaysia negatively. Specifically, the MNLF reignited the Sabah issue and used it as its counter-narrative against the Malaysian government. Accordingly, Zaidi al-Amir, a spokesperson for the Bangsamoro workers in the Gulf States, stated that the marginalization of the MNLF from the peace talks "has every-thing to do with the Sabah issue."⁵⁶

Following this, the MNLF disseminated a discourse on how Malaysia colonized the Moro land. In its new discourse, Sabah and Sarawak are Moro territories which were usurped by the Malaysian government. As Ustaz Murshi, secretary-general of the MNLF Central Committee stated: "The territory you call Sabah belongs to the Taosug Bangsamoros –legally, rightfully, and historically."57 The group further narrated that Malaysia took Sabah from the Moros through a fraudulent referendum, wherein Kuala Lumpur allegedly bribed the Moro leaders to approve the staged election. Despite Malaysia's effort, the Philippine government continued to claim Sabah as part of Philippine territory. Unable to retrieve Sabah diplomatically, the Philippine government allegedly undertook the training of Muslim men for a secret mission. The mission was not accomplished because the men mutinied after learning their real objective, which was to invade Sabah. The subsequent killing of these men incited the contemporary Moro rebellion. When Malaysia heard about the news, it took advantage of the situation and acted as if it supported the Moro fighters against the Philippine state. However, the MNLF now believes that Malaysia's assistance was part of a



Head of MNLF Nur Misuari (R), head of the Philippines Government delegation Manuel Yan (L), and Indonesian Foreign Minister Ali Alatas during formal peace talks of Mindanao, November 1995.

JOHN MACDOUGALL / AFP / Getty Images

> strategy to pursue its real motive. That is, Kuala Lumpur used the Moro people to weaken Manila's claim on Sabah.⁵⁸ As Misuari stated, "Malaysia was in a state of war with Marcos. In order to survive, they needed us to divert Marcos' ire from Sabah, from Malaysia."⁵⁹ Subsequently, the MNLF asserted that during the Islamic Conference of Foreign Ministers (ICFM) in 1974, the Malaysian government first undermined the Moro people's struggle by depicting the Moro war was an internal conflict that should not lead to the liberation of the Moros. Instead, Malaysia endorsed to the OIC that "autonomy within the territorial integrity of the Philippines" was the solution to the Moro conflict. Furthermore, the MNLF claims that this undermining scheme on the part of the Malaysian government continued until the recent years by using the MILF.⁶⁰

> For the MNLF, Malaysia's alleged colonial interest in Sabah stemmed from its rich natural resources. As Misuari said, "the Moro homeland is so rich... so that is why many people want to occupy this land."⁶¹ Accordingly, the MNLF compared Malaysia to the Philippine state. Whereas the Philippines exploit the agricultural, mineral, and aquatic riches of Mindanao, Sulu, and Palawan (MIN-SUPALA), Malaysia is exploiting Sabah.⁶² The MNLF explained that through oil-drilling and timber plantations on Sabah, the Malaysian government earned billions of American dollars which they used for developing their federal capital Kuala Lumpur and other areas. Meanwhile, only three percent of the profits were said to go to Sabah. In addition, the MNLF claimed that the Malaysian leaders have benefitted from these lucrative businesses. This, according to the MNLF, is the reason why they did not want to give up Sabah as their territory.⁶³ In the

words of Misuari, "Malaysia does not want to budge an inch from our sacred land, Sabah and Sarawak... because they are earning a lot of money from here."⁶⁴

Besides occupying the Moro land, the MNLF also accused Malaysia of expelling the Moros from Sabah in order to retain the land in its possession. According to this narrative, many of these Moros were refugees from the Philippine-Moro conflict in Mindanao. In 2002, Malaysian officials designated these people as illegal migrants and they were later deported to the Philippines. It was reported that the detained illegal immigrants were given ill-treatment,



Unlike the MILF, which does not see Sabah as a priority, the MNLF projects itself as a defender of Moro land including Sabah

which includes whipping.⁶⁵ This massive crackdown in Sabah was condemned by MNLF members who stated, "We strongly urge the United Nations General Assembly to condemn this inhuman, barbaric, and atrocious mass deportation of Bangsamoro refugees, who in the first place have historic, legal and sovereign rights to dwell in that territory."⁶⁶ In addition, the group perceived the deportation policy of the Malaysian government under Prime Minister Mahathir as a declaration of all-out war against the Moros.⁶⁷ Consequently, the MNLF leaders converged and formulated the Koronadal proclamation, wherein they declared that they would pursue the independence of their ancestral homeland, including Sabah, from Malaysia.⁶⁸

This claim on Sabah was once again emphasized by the MNLF after another critical event in 2013. It has become known as the Lahad Datu incident, wherein Muslims from Sulu had an altercation with the Malaysian authorities. According to the MNLF's narration of the event, the crown prince of the Sulu Sultanate and some of his followers went to Sabah for a peaceful visit. For them, it was an ordinary journey to their homeland. However, the Malaysian authorities saw it as an infiltration and accordingly, they used full force to remove the crown prince and his followers. This led to the escalation of the conflict between the supporters of the Sultan of Sulu and the Malaysian authorities.⁶⁹ When news about the conflict was presented to the public, the MNLF argued that Malaysia had no right to expel the crown prince of Sulu because Sabah is a territory of the Moro people. As Nur Misuari stated, the Sultan of Sulu and his family have the right to claim Sabah as their own. He also said that the Tausugs, as one of the representatives of the Moro people, can declare ownership of the land.⁷⁰ Misuari thus urged the Malaysian Prime Minister Najib Abdul Razak to practice constraint and prevent the persecution of civilians who are of Moro descent. Otherwise, the MNLF would be forced to engage in the conflict.⁷¹ Similarly, the MNLF Spokesman Emmanuel Fontanilla warned that a "long protracted war" could be initiated against Malaysia if it did not stop its hostility towards the Tausugs in Sabah.72

The MNLF's portrayal of Malaysia as a colonizer of the Moro people has important functions in reinstituting the legitimacy of the MNLF. First, it assists the MNLF in undermining the role of Malaysia in the peace process, thereby ensuring that the peace process will not be successful. In other words, depicting Malaysia as a colonizer casts doubt on the genuineness and sincerity of the peace talks. It also implies that the MILF is a pawn of the Malaysian government and is being used for the latter's agenda. Consequently, the dubiousness of Malaysia and MILF's character could lead to the failure of the negotiations and eventually erode the prominence of the MILF as the main negotiator for the Moro people. In this way, the MNLF can put forward its own case to the Philippine government and be perceived as the legitimate representative of the Moro people. This narrative creates an opening for another counter-discourse against Malaysia. That is, secondly, the MNLF can also depict Malaysia as a co-conspirator of the Philippine state. As such, the MNLF could demonstrate that the peace negotiation between the MILF-Philippine state, through the mediation of Malaysia, is merely for show. This will also delegitimize the status of the MILF in the eyes of the Moro people and strengthen the MNLF's rejection of the Philippine government. Third, it helps the MNLF in relaunching its fight against the Philippine state. In other words, the continued treachery of the Philippine state gave the group new justification to renew its struggle for independence, a goal which it claims the MILF has abandoned. Finally, its discourse reconstructs its identity and boundary, implying Sabah as a Moro national homeland. Unlike the MILF, which does not see Sabah as a priority, the MNLF projects itself as a defender of Moro land including Sabah. Therefore, the depiction of Malaysia as a colonizer assisted in reconstituting the MNLF as the true representative of the Moro people.

Malaysia as a Collaborator in Philippine Colonialism

The MNLF also describes Malaysia as a partner of the Philippine state in oppressing the Moro people. According to the group, the Malaysian and the Philippine governments are perpetuating their colonization of the Moro people by undermining MNLF's authority and legitimacy. As MNLF Secretary-General Ustaz Murshi Ibrahim said, "the enemy of our fight for self-determination can hatch a hundred conspiracies to liquidate the MNLF and its leadership, as it had done in the past."⁷³

In the MNLF's new narratives, the Malaysian government used the Moro fighters to prevent the Philippines from taking Sabah. However, Malaysia learned that the MNLF also did not want to surrender Sabah. Following this, the Malaysian authorities proceeded to bribe the Filipino leaders to hide the Sabah issue.⁷⁴ Zaidi al-Amir said that the Philippine government under President Arroyo and the Malaysian government led by Mahathir have conspired together to achieve their own interests, wherein Philippines President Arroyo was said to benefit from the financial support offered by the Malaysians for her election

campaign. Meanwhile, Malaysia Prime Minister Mahathir hoped to finally end the Sabah issue with the Philippine government.⁷⁵ Besides this, the MNLF claimed that President Arroyo and Prime Minister Mahathir connived to depose Misuari from his leadership and divide the MNLF fighters. Subsequently, they created the MNLF-EC to accuse Misuari of incompetency and to act as the recognized group.⁷⁶ The MNLF's portrayal of Malaysia as collaborating with the Philippine state serves the MNLF in reestablishing itself as the authentic representative of the Moro people

The MNLF further believed that the duplicity of the two governments did not end there. According to the group, the Philippine and Malaysian governments forged another conspiracy in perpetuating their colonization by using the MILF. The MNLF asserted that Kuala Lumpur bribed the MILF with its support on the MILF's peace deal with Manila in order to mine and develop the natural gas in Mindanao.⁷⁷ As such, the MNLF accused Philippine President Aquino III and Malaysian Prime Minister Tun Najib Abdul Razak of forging the FAB to replace ARMM and create another political entity supervised by the MILF.⁷⁸

The MNLF criticized the MILF-Philippine peace negotiation, facilitated by Malaysia, for several reasons. First, the group asserted that the Philippine government is not committed to ensuring the implementation of the agreement. For the MNLF, the agreement was aimed at making the Moros believe that the Philippine and Malaysian colonizers desired their peace and sought to create an atmosphere of hope like the formulation of peace agreements as they had done in previous years.⁷⁹ The group reasoned that if the Philippine government could discard the previous agreements it had made with the MNLF, it could do the same with the MILF. Second, the MNLF claimed that the FAB agreement was a mere front for the real motives of the two colonizing states. Misuari said that the two governments are motivated by greed and selfish interests. They merely want to create instability so that the Moro people can no longer focus on taking back Sabah and Sarawak.⁸⁰ Third, the MNLF suspected that Malaysia's involvement in the peace negotiation is to make sure that the Moro people would be under the leadership of the MILF, which does not have interest in Sabah. The MNLF claimed that Malaysian officials did not want Misuari because they knew that they cannot convince him to abandon Sabah. In other words, Misuari's continued leadership would obstruct the Malaysian government from its exploitation of Sabah.⁸¹ In this way, the MNLF criticized not only Malaysia's role in the peace talks but also the MILF's. As Misuari stated, the MILF "is not literate enough to understand the hidden agenda of Malaysia and the Philippines" and thus is the pawn of the two governments.82

In order to establish its identity as the representative of the Moro people within the shifting dynamics of the negotiations for power, autonomy, and territory, the MNLF depicted Malaysia as a colonizer, a co-conspirator of the Philippines, and un-Islamic state

The MNLF's portrayal of Malaysia as collaborating with the Philippine state serves the MNLF in re-establishing itself as the authentic representative of the Moro people. That is, by exposing the Malaysian and the Philippine governments as conniving together to continue their colonization over the Moros, the MNLF can then persuade the Moro people that the peace agreement is not genuine and therefore should not be supported. Consequently, this marked the MILF as a puppet of the two governments, thereby shattering its foundation and casting doubt as to

the legitimacy of the group. Furthermore, by revealing the conspiracy among the MILF and the Philippine and Malaysian governments, the MNLF can persuade the Moros to respect its authority and mobilize them to resurrect their struggle for independence against the Philippine state.

Malaysia as Un-Islamic

The MNLF countered Malaysia's proclamation of being an Islamic state by stating that the Malaysian leaders had forgotten that they are Muslim and act merely as Malays.⁸³ The MNLF's stance was due to several events which were interpreted by the MNLF as a violation of Islamic principles. First was the land-grabbing of Sabah by the Malaysian government. According to the MNLF, Malaysia, driven by its "economic greed and megalomaniac arrogance," staged a fake referendum in order to unjustly take Sabah from the Sultan of Sulu. Although they were able to take the land, Malaysia continues to pay an annual rental fee to the family of the Sultan of Sulu, which the MNLF describes as "treating a fellow Muslim like a low mendicant begging for his moral share of ownership."⁸⁴

The second event which the MNLF described Malaysia as un-Islamic was the arrest and deportation of Misuari by the Malaysian authorities. According to the MNLF, Misuari had the right documents to enter Malaysia and that he did not go there to escape the Philippine authorities. Instead, he merely accepted the invitation of the governor of Sabah, who asked him to visit.⁸⁵ For this reason, the Bangsamoro religious leaders declared Prime Minister Mahathir as "an apostate of Islam who should be held liable for violating the Holy Qur'an and the International Islamic Declaration of Human Rights."⁸⁶ Similarly, a spokesperson for Bangsamoro workers in the Middle East stated that Mahathir is "a bad example of a Muslim leader who can never be trusted by the Islamic Ummah to do justice to the oppressed humanity." The spokesperson also de-



Nur Misuari (L), founding chairman of MNLF, raising the arm of the selfproclaimed Sultan of Sulu, Jamalul Kiram III (R) during a visit to the ailing Sultan's home in Manila, March 5, 2013.

JAY DIRECTO / AFP / Getty Images

scribed Mahathir as an immoral Muslim leader who committed injustice to the Moro people.⁸⁷

The third event was the Lahad Datu incident in 2013. According to the MNLF, the Malaysian government used excessive force in responding to the peaceful visit of the crown prince of the Sulu Sultanate. The group said that the Malaysian government not only attacked the crown prince and his followers, it also committed violence and atrocities against the innocent Moros living in Sabah.⁸⁸ The Malaysian government also ordered a food blockade to force the crown prince and his men to surrender.⁸⁹ Although the United Nations (UN) called for a ceasefire and the Sultan of Sulu complied, the Malaysian government rejected it. This rejection prompted the Sultan of Sulu to say, "I don't know why they do not want a ceasefire. It's very un-Islamic."90 Likewise, the MNLF concurred with the comment of the Sultan. The group stated that the Malaysian government had conducted an ethnic cleansing of Moros in Sabah to show that it has the power over that territory.⁹¹ For the MNLF, the incident would not have escalated if the Malaysian authorities, who considered themselves faithful Muslims, had practiced the Islamic values in dealing with the Sabah issue. In other words, if the Malaysian government had engaged in peace talks rather than violence and threats, the issue would have diffused much faster.92

Finally, the MNLF also considered the MILF-Philippine government negotiation as another example of Malaysian un-Islamic practices. As Misuari Dissident groups are not only resistant movements, but they are also entities capable of constructing their own alternative realities. This means that they can construct their identity, delineate their own closed communities, and legitimize their own authorities over their subjects

pointed out, the peace agreements signed by the MNLF and the Philippine state under the mediation of the OIC are still active. Thus, they should have been respected by the Philippine government and other actors. That is why the agreement formulated by the Philippine government with the help of Malaysia is equal to a disregard of the previous agreements between the MNLF and the Philippines. Subsequently, Misuari appealed that it is the duty of the Islamic Ummah to uphold and commit to what it says. That is, the OIC members, including

Malaysia, were expected to respect the earlier MNLF-Philippine agreements and not support another agreement that the Philippine government has made with another group; not to do so would be a violation of the written laws of the Qur'an.⁹³

This portrayal of Malaysia as being un-Islamic is crucial in legitimizing the authority of the MNLF over its constituents. First, it stresses the contrivance between Malaysia and the Philippines against the Moro people. That is, the MNLF depicts the Malaysians as no longer Islamic but rather acting merely as 'plain Malays.' For the MNLF, the Malaysian leaders have abandoned their duties as Muslim and conspired with the Philippine state against the Moros. That is why, like the Philippine state, Malaysia has also committed genocide and maintained colonial rule over the Moros in Sabah. Second, the MNLF discredits the role of Malaysia in the peace process and its role as Muslim brothers and sisters of the Moros. Through these arguments, the MNLF has severed its connection with Malaysia and detached from its previous status as an ally. Lastly, the MNLF nullified the MILF's characterization of being the vanguard of Islam. In the reasoning of the MNLF, if the Malaysian government has abandoned its Islamic teachings, it is possible that the MILF, being the puppet of the Malaysian government, has also done the same. As Misuari said, the MILF "must be put into prison, they are pure and simple criminals."94 On the other hand, the MNLF presents itself as the group of "genuine and fastidious believers."95 This is the reason why they urge the Moro people to support them instead of the MILF.

Conclusion

The shift in the discourse of the MNLF regarding Malaysia is part of the MNLF's foreign policy practice. This practice of foreign policy by a dissident

movement is the same as the legitimization of its authority over its purported subjects. This entails constructing a Moro identity and differentiating it from that of the Filipinos. This construction and differentiation is made possible through the dissident group's analysis and the inclusion of foreign actors, particularly Malaysia. The inscription of Malaysia assisted in institutionalizing the MNLF's perception of Moro identity and normalizing its resistance against the Philippine state. For instance, in the 1970s, the MNLF described the Malaysians as the brothers and sisters of the Moro people. This familial tie served as its anchor in justifying that the Moros are primarily a Muslim nation, and the genocide campaign committed by the Philippine authorities made them reject the Philippines as their state. Moreover, the MNLF's positive description of Malaysia helped the group attach itself to the larger Islamic world, which subsequently provided it with international legitimacy.

From the 1970s until 2000, the MNLF emerged as the main actor in the Moro resistance against the Philippine state. Nevertheless, the MNLF's legitimacy was challenged starting in 2001 through the instigation of the Philippine state. That is, the MILF, another Moro secessionist group, became the recognized negotiating party on behalf of the Moro by the Manila government. In light of this development, the MNLF had to reconstitute itself as the authentic Moro representative and exclude the MILF from its domain. In this case, Malaysia is also being used to re-establish the MNLF's identity and power. Through these discourses, and in order to establish its identity as the representative of the Moro people within the shifting dynamics of the negotiations for power, autonomy, and territory, the MNLF depicted Malaysia as a colonizer, a co-conspirator of the Philippines, and un-Islamic state. In this way, the MNLF targets and seeks to dismantle the position of the MILF as the recognized representative of the Moro people. In other words, if Malaysia is a colonizer and a co-conspirator of the Philippine state, then the MILF is a mere puppet of the two governments. Moreover, the peace negotiation between the MILF and the Philippine government does not meet the desire and needs of the Moro people, but rather, serves the purposes of Malaysia, the Philippines, and the MILF. Finally, if Malaysia is un-Islamic, then, the MNLF also implies that the MILF could also be the same. This means that MILF does not truly protect the Islamic identity of the Moro people. Consequently, this provides an opening for the MNLF to constitute themselves as the only legitimate representative of the Moro people.

This study has shown that dissident groups are not only resistant movements, but they are also entities capable of constructing their own alternative realities. This means that they can construct their identity, delineate their own closed communities, and legitimize their own authorities over their subjects. Moreover, dissident groups are also capable of practicing foreign policy as a strategy to maintain their existence and counter other alternative powers which try to suppress them.

Endnotes

1. "Jolo Rebels KL-Trained," *The Straits Times*, (March 11, 1974), retrieved March 12, 2018, from http:// eresources.nlb.gov.sg/newspapers/Digitised/Article/straitstimes19740311-1.2.14?ST=1&AT=search&k =Tun%20Mustapha%20on%20the%20Moro&QT=tun,mustapha,on,the,moro&oref=article.

2. Lela G. Noble, "The Moro National Liberation Front in the Philippines," *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 49, No. 3 (1976), pp. 405-424.

3. Wen Zha, "Ethnic Politics, Complex Legitimacy Crisis, and Intramural Relations within ASEAN," *The Pacific Review*, Vol. 31, No. 5 (2017), pp. 1-19.

4. Tun Haji Abdul Razak Bin Hussein, "Speech by the Prime Minister at the Islamic Summit Conference Lahore, Pakistan on 24th February, 1974 [Transcript]," (February 24, 1974), retrieved December 12, 2017, from http://www.arkib.gov.my/kpkk_jan-theme/pdf/tun-abdul-razak1/1974%20UCAPAN-UCAPAN%20 TUN%20HAJI%20ABDUL%20RAZAK%20BIN%20HUSSEIN.pdf.

5. Zha, "Ethnic Politics, Complex Legitimacy Crisis, and Intramural Relations within ASEAN."

6. Alexis Heraclides, The Self-Determination of Minorities in International Politics, (Oxon: Routledge, 1991).

7. Nur Misuari, "Speech of Prof. Nur P. Misuari Central Committee Chairman and Founding Leader at the 17th MNLF Grand Summit Gathering, [Transcript]," (October 21, 2012), retrieved November 9, 2017, from http://www.mnlfnet.com/MNLF%20Meetings,%20Gatherings,%20Summits,%20Etc/17th%20MNLF %20Grand%20Summit%20Davao%20City%20Oct%2021,%202012/Speech_17th%20Grand%20 Summit%20Oct%2021,htm.

8. Mike Frialde, "Misuari Slams 'Vicious Conspiracy," *Pressreader*, (October 16, 2012), retrieved August 5, 2018, from https://www.pressreader.com/philippines/the-philippine-star/20121016/281500748487274.

9. Zachary Abuza, Militant Islam in Southeast Asia, (Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers Inc., 2003).

10. Barbara Mae Dacanay, "Nur Misuari Seeks Asylum in Malaysia," *Gulf News*, (December 20, 2001), retrieved April 25, 2018, from https://gulfnews.com/news/uae/general/nur-misuari-seeks-asylum-in-malaysia-1.432876.

11. Amit Baruah, "Malaysia Deports Misuari to Philippines," *The Hindu*, (January 8, 2002), retrieved April 25, 2018, from http://www.thehindu.com/2002/01/08/stories/2002010801631500.htm.

12. Philip Golingai, "Is It Payback Time for Nur Misuari?" *The Star Online*, (November 5, 2016), retrieved June 26, 2018, from https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/columnists/one-mans-meat/2016/11/05/ is-it-payback-time-for-nur-misuari-fifteen-years-after-president-arroyo-had-the-mnlf-leader-arrested/.

13. "Nur Misuari Involved, Says Zahid," *The Rakyat Post*, (July 15, 2014), retrieved June 26, 2018, from http://www.therakyatpost.com/news/2014/07/15/nur-misuari-involved-says-zahid/.

14. Nur Misuari, "Address by Nur Misuari: Chairman of the Moro National Liberation Front, 1997 Peace Price Winner," (1998), retrieved from http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0018/001873/187313E.pdf.

15. Lene Hansen, Security as Practice: Discourse Analysis and the Bosnian War, (Oxon: Routledge, 2006).

16. Ernesto Laclau, New Reflections on the Revolution of Our Time, (London: Verso, 1990).

17. Slavoj Žižek, The Sublime Object of Ideology, (London: Verso, 2008).

18. Ali Balcı, *The PKK- Kurdistan Workers' Party's Regional Politics*, (Zug: Springer International Publishing AG, 2017).

19. David Campbell, *Writing Security: United States Foreign Policy and the Politics of Identity,* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1992).

20. Laclau, New Reflections on the Revolution of Our Time.

21. Eric J. Ballbach, "Constructions of Identity and Threat in North Korea's 'Diplomatic War' Discourse," *Tiempo Devorado*, Vol. 2, No. 2 (July/August 2015), pp. 139-161.

22. Campbell, Writing Security.

23. Rick K. Ashley, "Foreign Policy as Political Performance," International Studies Notes, Vol. 13, No. 2 (1987), pp. 51-54.

24. For the argument that foreign policy performances are part of domestic power struggle, see also, Ali Balcı, "The Kurdish Movement's EU Policy in Turkey: An Analysis of a Dissident Ethnic Bloc's Foreign Policy," *Ethnicities*, Vol. 15, No. 1 (2015), pp. 72-91; Ali Balcı, "Writing the World into Counter-Hegemony: Identity, Power, and 'Foreign Policy' in Ethnic Movements," *International Relations*, Vol. 31, No. 4 (2017), pp. 466-483; Ali Balcı, "When Foreign Policy Matters: The Gülen Movement's Fight with the AK Party over Iran," *Insight Turkey*, Vol. 17, No. 1 (2015), pp. 9-19; Ali Balcı, "Foreign Policy as Domestic Power Struggle: The Northern Iraq as a Battlefield Between the AKP and TAF in 2007-8," *Türkiye Ortadoğu Çalışmaları Dergisi*, Vol. 2, No. 1 (2015), pp. 67-94.

25. "MNLF the Sole Body to Discuss Muslim Revolt," *The Straits Times*, (April 22, 1977), retrieved August 24, 2018, from http://eresources.nlb.gov.sg/newspapers/Digitised/Article/straitstimes197704221.2.19. 5?ST=1&AT=filter&K=muslim+revolt+in+the+philippines&KA=muslim+revolt+in+the+philippines&DF=&DT=&Display=0&AO=true&NPT=&L=&CTA=&NID=&CT=&WC=&YR=&QT=muslim,revolt,in,the,p.

26. "Still No Reply to that Protest Note," *The Straits Times*, (March 28, 1968), retrieved May 18, 2018, from http://eresources.nlb.gov.sg/newspapers/Digitised/Article/straitstimes196803281.2.2?ST=1&AT=-search&k=Corregidor%20Affair&QT=corregidor,affair&oref=article.

27. Erwin S. Fernandez, "The Malaysian Plot: Marcos, Sabah, and the Origins of Moro Secessionism," *Social Transformations*, Vol. 1, No. 2 (2013), pp. 43-78.

28. "Manila Was Told of Threat to ASA," *The Straits Times*, (December 24, 1962), retrieved May 5, 2018, from http://eresources.nlb.gov.sg/newspapers/Digitised/Article/straitstimes196212241.2.4?ST=1&AT=filter&K=Diosdado+Macapagal+claim+sabah&KA=Diosdado+Macapagal+claim+sabah&DF=&DT=&Display=0&AO=false&NPT=&L=&CTA=&NID=&CT=&WC=&YR=1962&QT=diosdado,macapagal,claim.

29. Chanintira Na Thalang, "Malaysia's Role in Two South-East Asian Insurgencies: 'An Honest Broker'?" Australian Journal of International Affairs, Vol. 71, No. 4 (2017), pp. 389-404.

30. Lino Miani, *The Sulu Arms Market: National Response to a Regional Problem*, (Singapore: ISEAS Publishing, 2011).

31. Moshe Yegar, Between Integation and Secession: The Muslim Communities of the Southern Philippines, Southern Thailand, and Western Burma/Myanmar, (Oxford: Lexington Books, 2002).

32. Miani, The Sulu Arms Market.

33. As cited in Zha, "Ethnic Politics, Complex Legitimacy Crisis, and Intramural Relations within ASEAN."

34. Jafri Abdul Jalil, "Malaysia's Security Practice in Relation to Conflicts in Southern Thailand, Aceh and the Moro Region: The Ethnic Dimension," unpublished PhD thesis, London School of Economics, 2008, retrieved August 7, 2018, from http://etheses.lse.ac.uk/2965/1/U615917.pdf.

35. Syed Muhd Khairudin Aljunied and Rommel A. Curaming, "On the Fluidity and Stability of Personal Memory: Jibin Arula and the Jabidah Massacre in the Philippines," in Kah Seng Loh, Stephen Dobbs, and Ernest Koh (eds.), *Oral History in Southeast Asia: Memories and Fragments,* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013), pp. 83-100.

36. As cited in Tom Stern, *Nur Misuari: An Authorized Biography*, (Mandaluyong: Anvil Publishing, Inc., 2012).

37. Mohagher Iqbal, "A View form the MILF," (September 18, 1998), retrieved May 5, 2018, from http://www.c-r.org/downloads/Accord%2006_5A%20view%20from%20the%20MILF_1999_ENG.pdf.

38. Marichu A. Villanueva, "Arroyo Delcares Truce with MILF," *Philstar*, (February 21, 2001), retrieved April 24, 2018, from https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2001/02/21/89839/arroyo-declares-truce-milf.

39. Mananeeya P. Parameswaran, "Arroyo Eyes Peace in Troubled South in the First Foreign Trip," *Malaysiakini*, (August 5, 2001), retrieved April 24, 2018, from https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/4189.

40. "Philippine Rebels Sign Ceasefire," *BBC News,* (August 7, 2001), retrieved August 8, 2018, from http:// news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/1477017.stm.

41. Marichu A. Villanueva, "Arroyo Signs New ARMM Organic Act," *Philstar*, (February 23, 2001), retrieved April 24, 2018, from https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2001/02/23/89858/arroyo-signs-new-armmorganic-act.



42. Abuza, Militant Islam in Southeast Asia.

43. Max L. Gross, *A Muslim Archipelago: Islam and Politics in Southeast Asia*, (Washington, D.C.: NDIC Press, 2007).

44. "GMA Appoints Sema as New SPCPD Head," *Philstar*, (August 11, 2001), retrieved August 8, 2018, from https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2001/08/11/129754/gma-appoints-sema-new-spcpd-head.

45. Abdulhusim M. Kashim, "The Global War on Terror: Implication for Muslim-Government Relations in the Philippines," in Hans Köchler (ed.), *The Global War on Terror and the Question of World Order*, (Vienna: International Progress Organization, 2008), pp. 185-198.

46. "Manila Strips Rebel Muslim Chief of Powers," *The Irish Times*, (November 20, 2001), retrieved April 25, 2018, from https://www.irishtimes.com/news/manila-strips-rebel-muslim-chief-of-powers-1.404441.

47. "Misuari Arrested in Sabah: PM Rules Out Political Asylum," *Malaysiakini*, (November 24, 2001), re-trieved April 25, 2018, from https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/5632.

48. "PNoy: Govt-MILF Talks to Resume by November," *GMA News Online*, (October 7, 2010), retrieved May 3, 2018, from http://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/regions/202895/pnoy-govt-milf-talks-to-resume-by-november/story/.

49. Ayee Macaraig, "Gov't MILF Sign Historic Peace Plan," *Rappler*, (October 15, 2012), retrieved May 4, 2018, from https://www.rappler.com/nation/14186-gov-t,-milf-sign-historic-peace-plan.

50. "MILF, Govt May Sign Bangsamoro Power-Sharing Deal by Friday," *GMA News Online*, (October 9, 2013), retrieved May 4, 2018, from http://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/nation/330096/milf-govt-may-sign-bangsamoro-power-sharing-deal-by-friday/story/.

51. Ryan D. Rosauro, "MNLF Seen to Time Attack with 40th Round of Talks Between PH Gov't, MILF," *Inquirer.net*, (September 9, 2013), retrieved August 8, 2018, from http://newsinfo.inquirer.net/484171/ mnlf-seen-to-time-attack-with-40th-round-of-talks-between-ph-govt-milf.

52. Voltaire Tupaz, "Dealing with an Angry Misuari," *Rappler*, (September 9, 2013), retrieved August 8, 2018, from https://www.rappler.com/nation/21540-dealing-with-an-angry-misuari.

53. "FAQs about the Bangsamoro Basic Law," *GMA News Online*, (September 10, 2014), retrieved August 8, 2018, from http://www.gmanetwork.com/news/news/nation/378530/faqs-about-the-bangsamoro-basic-law/story/.

54. "MNLF Hits Gov't for Favoring MNLF," *Edge Davao*, (April 21, 2015), retrieved August 8, 2018, from http://edgedavao.net/the-big-news/2015/04/21/mnlf-hits-govt-for-favoring-mnlf/.

55. Brian Ang, "Violence in Zamboanga and the Impact of Neglecting the MNLF in the Peace Process," *Counter Terrorist Trends and Analyses*, Vol. 5, No. 10 (October 2013), pp. 10-12.

56. Jaddi Jehan *et al.*, "Rage of the Moro Masses–Misuari," *Bangsamoro News Agency*, (January 19, 2002), retrieved May 31, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20030506140623/http://mnlf.net:80/Rage%20of%20the%20Moro%20Masses%20-%20Misuari.htm.

57. "A Malaysian-Philippine Conspiracy," *Bangsamoro News Agency*, (January 9, 2002), retrieved November 9, 2017, from http://mnlfnet.com/Malaysian-PhilippineConspiracy.htm.

58. Daim Abadi, "How OIC Is Used to Perpetuate Philippine Colonialism, and Malaysian Colonialism in Sabah," *Sulu Online Library*, (June 26, 2009), retrieved November 9, 2017, from https://suluonlinelibrary. wordpress.com/2009/06/26/how-oic-is-used/.

59. "Malaysia Facing Foreign-Policy 'Blowback," *Al Jazeera English Youtube*, (March 15, 2013), retrieved November 6, 2017, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uk_BHfC5eN0.

60. Abadi, "How OIC Is Used to Perpetuate Philippine Colonialism, and Malaysian Colonialism in Sabah."

61. "Nur Misuari: We Had to Fight for It," *Al Jazeera English Youtube*, (March 18, 2013), retrieved September 26, 2017, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=No3C_7w_plc.

62. "Philippine and Malaysian Colonialism: Afraid of Bangsamoro Freedom?" *MNLF Official Website*, (December 19, 2012), retrieved November 9, 2017, from http://mnlfnet.com/Articles/Editorial_19Dec2012_Philippine%20&%20Malaysian%20Colonialism-Afraid%20of%20Bangsamoro%20Freedom.htm.

63. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre: Defining Tragic Saga of the Sultanate of Sulu and North Borneo (SSNB)," *MNLF Official Website*, (March 13, 2013), retrieved November 9, 2017, from http://mnlfnet.com/ Articles/Editorial_13March2013_3-1%20Kampung%20Tandou%20Massacre_Sultanate%20of%20 Sulu%20&%20North%20Borneo.htm.

64. "Nur Misuari: We Had to Fight for It."

65. "Malaysia: Crackdown on Aliens to Continue," *Philstar*, (September 3, 2002), retrieved August 10, 2018, from https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2002/09/03/174482/malaysia-crackdown-aliens-continue.

66. "MNLF Assembly Declares Sabah Part of Moro Ancestral Land," *Arab News*, (September 10, 2002), retrieved May 16, 2018, from http://www.arabnews.com/node/224088.

67. "Massive Crackdown of Bangsamoro Refugees in Malaysia – An All-Out War by Mahathir," *Bangsamoro News Agency*, (April 1, 2002), retrieved March 30, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20030629072235/http://mnlf.net:80/Press%20Releases/Massive%20Crackdown%20of%20Bangsamoro%20Refugees.htm.

68. Rodrigo Fabillion, "Koronadal Declaration," *Moro National Liberal Front (MNLF)*, (September 8, 2002), retrieved June 4, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20021223013759/http://www.mnlf.net:80/ MeetingsResolutns/Koronadal_Declaration_9Sept,2002.htm.

69. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre."

70. "Misuari: Bangsamoro Has Claims over Sabah," *ABS-CBN News*, (February 19, 2013), retrieved June 2, 2018, from http://news.abs-cbn.com/nation/regions/02/18/13/misuari-bangsamoro-has-claims-over-sabah.

71. "End Sabah Clash in Brotherly Way, MNLF Warns Putrajaya," *Malaysia Today*, (March 4, 2013), retrieved May 28, 2018, from http://www.malaysia-today.net/2013/03/04/end-sabah-clash-in-brotherlyway-mnlf-warns-putrajaya/.

72. Perseus Echeminada and Jaime Laude, "MNLF Warns of 'Long War' with Malaysia," *ABS-CBN News*, (April 1, 2013), retrieved June 2, 2018, from http://news.abs-cbn.com/nation/03/31/13/mnlf-warns-long-war-malaysia.

73. "A Malaysian-Philippine Conspiracy."

74. "Philippine and Malaysian Colonialism: Afraid of Bangsamoro Freedom?"

75. Jehan et al., "Rage of the Moro Masses-Misuari."

76. "Philippine and Malaysian Colonialism: Afraid of Bangsamoro Freedom?"

77. Francisco Tuyay, "MILF bought off by Malaysia," *Manilastandard.net*, (April 15, 2015), retrieved August 26, 2018, from http://manilastandardtoday.com/news/-main-stories/top-stories/174880/-milf-bought-off-by-malaysia-.html.

78. "Philippine and Malaysian Colonialism: Afraid of Bangsamoro Freedom?"

79. RRayhanR, "Philippines-Bangsamoro War in Mindanao: Origin and Aftermath," *Moro National Liberal Front (MNLF)*, (December 13, 2012), retrieved September 29, 2017, from https://web.archive.org/web/20170703043317/http://www.mnlfnet.com/Articles/BYC_13Dec2012_Philippine-Bangsamoro%20 War%20in%20Mindanao--Origin%20&%20Aftermath.htm.

80. "MNLF Chairman Nur Misuari Press Conference in Makati Shangrila Hotel October 15, 2012," *Rizdream Youtube*, (October 22, 2012), retrieved September 26, 2017, from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Fsvs61rASI0.

81. "Philippine and Malaysian Colonialism: Afraid of Bangsamoro Freedom?"

82. "MNLF Chairman Nur Misuari Press Conference in Makati Shangrila Hotel October 15, 2012."

83. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre."

84. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre."

85. Emelyn Tapaoan, "Mahathir, Arroyo to Be Accused of Hijacking," *Moro National Liberal Front (MNLF),* (January 13, 2002), retrieved June 4, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20030129132210/http://www.mnlf.net:80/Mahathir%20Arroyo%20to%20be%20accused%20of%20hijacking.htm.



86. Emelyn Tapaoan, "Bangsamoro People May Sue Malaysian Premier," *Internet Archive*, (January 11, 2002), retrieved June 4, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20030129130734/http://www.mnlf.net: 80/Bangsamoro%20people%20may%20sue%20Malaysian%20premier.htm.

87. Jehan et al., "Rage of the Moro Masses-Misuari."

88. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre."

89. "Don't Harm Sultan's Men, Nur Warns Malaysia," *Yahoo News,* (February 21, 2013), retrieved February 16, 2018, from https://ph.news.yahoo.com/don-t-harm-sultan-men-nur-warns-malaysia-120339013. html.

90. Rio Rose Ribaya, "Kiram Declares Jihad against Malaysia," *Global Balita*, (March 10, 2013), retrieved June 5, 2018, from http://globalbalita.com/2013/03/10/kiram-declares-jihad-against-malaysia/.

91. RRayhanR, "After Malaysia GE13, Is there Peace to Sabah War?" *Moro National Liberal Front (MNLF)*, (May 11, 2013), retrieved November 6, 2017, from https://web.archive.org/web/20170703031735/ http://mnlfnet.com/Articles/BYC_11May2013_After%20GE13,%20Is%20There%20Peace%20in%20Sa-bah.htm.

92. "3/1 Kampung Tandou Massacre."

93. Nur Misuari, "The First MNLF-OIC-GRP Tripartite Meeting: Statement of Prof. Nur Misuari," *Moro National Liberal Front (MNLF)*, (November 10, 2007), retrieved June 4, 2018, from https://web.archive.org/web/20080509054719/http://mnlf.net/OIC/1st%20Tripartite%20Jeddah,%20Speech%20of%20 Chairman%20Misuari.htm.

94. Ruth Cabal, "Exclusive: MILF Traitors and Criminals–Misuari," *CNN Philippines*, (November 8, 2016), retrieved April 5, 2018, from http://cnnphilippines.com/news/2016/11/07/exclusive-misuari-milf-traitors-criminals.html.

95. Misuari, "The First MNLF-OIC-GRP Tripartite Meeting: Statement of Prof. Nur Misuari."